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STATEMENT OF THE CASE

On November 5, 2009, the above captioned claim came on for a

hearing at Fort Smith, Arkansas.   A pre-hearing conference was

conducted on July 15, 2009, and a pre-hearing order was filed on

July 16, 2009.   A copy of the pre-hearing order has been marked

Commission's Exhibit No. 1 and made a part of the record without

objection.

At the pre-hearing conference the parties agreed to the

following stipulations:

1. The Arkansas Workers' Compensation Commission has

jurisdiction of this claim.

2. On all pertinent dates, the relationship of employee-

employer-carrier existed between the parties.
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3. The claimant is entitled to a weekly compensation rate of

$246 for temporary total disability and $185 for permanent partial

disability.

By agreement of the parties the issues to litigate are limited

to the following:

1. Compensability of the claimant’s right shoulder injury on

December 27, 2008, and February 27, 2009.

2. Related medical.

3. Temporary total disability from March 6, 2009, to a date to

be determined.

4. Attorney’s fees.

Claimant’s contentions are:

“a. The Claimant contends that she suffered a
compensable injury to her right shoulder
on December 27, 2008 and that she had a
flare up on or about February 27, 2009
but that the February 27, 2009 flare up
was simply a continuation and recurrence
of her initial injury.

b. The Claimant contends that she is
entitled to temporary total disability
benefits from March 6, 2009 until a date
yet to be determined and reasonably
necessary medical treatment.

c. The Claimant contends that her attorney
is entitled to an appropriate attorney’s
fees.”

“Although the Claimant believes that the
evidence shows that she sustained compensable
injury on December 27, 2008 and that her
condition flared up on or about February 27,
2009, the Claimant hereby amends her
contentions and in the alternative, contends
that her shoulder condition is due to the
rapid repetitive nature of her job duties.”
(Quote found at Commission’s Exhibit 2)
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Respondents’ contentions are:

“The claimant contends that she sustained a
compensable injury to her right shoulder on
December 27, 2008 and thereafter suffered a
recurrence of the same injury on February 27,
2009. The claimant further contends that she
is entitled to TTD benefits from August 6,
2008 to a date yet to be determined, as well
as reasonable and necessary medical expenses
and controverted attorney fees. 

The respondent contends that its first notice
of a problem with the claimant’s right
shoulder was on February 28, 2009. Respondent
denies that the claimant advised it of an
alleged earlier injury on December 27, 2008.
To the contrary, the respondent contends that
the claimant advised it of both of the alleged
incidents at the same time. Once respondent
was notified, appropriate paperwork was
executed. On March 1, 2009, the claimant
executed an Associate’s Statement wherein she
stated that she lifts groceries at work and
was not sure what caused her right arm and
shoulder to start hurting on February 27,
2009. The claimant subsequently advised her
personal physician, Dr. Donna Beallis, that
she could not recall the exact date of the
original alleged incident except that it was
within a couple of days of Christmas. She also
told her doctor that she could not recall the
exact incident that caused the initial pain.
Finally, claimant told her personal doctor
that on February 27, 2009, she woke up in the
middle of the night with pain in her right
shoulder as opposed to during her work shift
that day. 

After the claimant reported both incidents to
respondent on February 28, 2009, it gave the
claimant the benefit of the doubt and sent her
to Dr. Carson for evaluation. X-rays were
performed which revealed mild
acromioclavicular degenerative changes with
inferior bone spur formation. No acute
fracture or dislocation was noted. Respondent
subsequently controverted the claim on
compensability for the lack of objective
medical findings. The claimant thereafter took
a medical leave of absence and has not
returned back to work to date. She thereafter
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came under the care of her own personal
physician, Dr. Donna Beallis, who subsequently
ordered an MRI scan. The MRI was performed on
April 24, 2009. It did not reveal any evidence
of an acute injury, and specifically, did not
reveal a rotator cuff tear. To the contrary,
it revealed a large bone spur impinging on the
claimant’s supraspinatus tendon. The claimant
has apparently been referred to a Dr. Bylak at
River Valley Musculoskeletal for further
evaluation. His records have been requested
but not yet received.  

It appears to the respondent that the claimant
is asserting a gradual onset injury since she
is unable to specifically identify what day or
what lift caused her pain and discomfort to
begin. As such, respondent contends that the
claimant will have to prove that her job
position as a cashier involved rapid and
repetitive motion. The objective diagnostics
are clear that the claimant suffered from a
degenerated right shoulder joint prior to the
alleged dates of injury. Based upon all of the
above, respondent controverts the right
shoulder claim on compensability.”

The claimant is a sixty-two-year-old female who was employed

by the respondent as a cashier.  The claimant, as stated in her

contentions, believes that she sustained an injury to her right

shoulder on December 27, 2008, and that her condition flared up

again on February 27, 2009.  Alternatively, the claimant contends

that her shoulder condition is due to the rapid repetitive nature

of her job duties.

We will first consider whether the claimant was able to prove

that her right shoulder difficulties are compensable through some

specific incident that occurred on or around December 27, 2008.  To

do this, the claimant must first prove the existence of objective

medical findings of injury causing internal or external physical

harm to her body.  There seems to be no dispute that these
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objective findings exist.  The claimant underwent surgery on her

right shoulder on July 27, 2009.  The surgery was performed by Dr.

Joseph Bylak.  His surgical note reflects the following:

“POSTOPERATIVE DIAGNOSES:
1. Right shoulder chronic impingement.
2. Right shoulder chronic AC joint arthritis.
3. Partial thickness undersurface tear, 

               rotator cuff supraspinatus tendon.
4. Long head biceps tendinosis with tendinitis.
5. Grade 1 degenerative SLAP tear.
6. Osteoarthritis of glenohumeral joint.”

Upon review of the medical evidence, it is clear that the claimant

has satisfied the requirements of object medical findings regarding

her right shoulder.

The claimant must also prove a causal connection between her

objective medical findings and a specific incident that she alleges

is causally related to her right shoulder current difficulties.

The following is testimony from the claimant on direct examination

regarding her alleged December 27, 2008, injury:

“A. And I got home from work and I woke up in
the middle of the night (sic) with my shoulder
hurting really bad, enough that it woke me up
and I was in really, really bad pain.

Q. So your shoulder didn’t start hurting until
after you had actually left work?

A. Well, I mean, it gets sore at work, you
know, it’s according to what I’m lifting.  But
that was something I was used to.  But it
didn’t really start hurting extremely bad
until I was asleep.

Q. Well, my specific question, I guess is, the
day that you worked before the night that you
woke up with your shoulder in pain.

A. Huh uh.

Q. Was there a specific identifiable event on
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that day?

A. No.

Q. Okay.

A. No, there was not.”

The claimant did not obtain any treatment at this time and

continued her work for the respondent.  She further testified that

her shoulder “...hurt, but then that was a fairly normal thing.”

Until again on February 27, 2009, the claimant woke up in the

middle of the night with pain in her right shoulder.  At that

point, the claimant reported her shoulder problem to the respondent

and sought medical treatment with Dr. Randall Carson.

Upon review of the evidence presented in this matter including

the claimant’s testimony, I do not find a specific incident to have

occurred on either December 27, 2008, or February 27, 2009, that

could have had a causal relationship with the claimant’s objective

medical findings.  The claimant has failed to prove that her right

shoulder difficulties are compensable due to any type of  specific

incident.

However, the claimant alternatively contends that her right

shoulder difficulties were caused by the rapid and repetitive

nature of her job duties.  We must look at Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

102(4)(A)(ii)(a) which states:

“(ii) An injury causing internal or external
physical harm to the body and arising out of
and in the course of employment if it is not
caused by a specific incident or is not
identifiable by time and place of occurrence,
if the injury is:
(a) Caused by rapid repetitive motion. Carpal
tunnel syndrome is specifically categorized as
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a compensable injury falling within this
definition;”

When considering whether the duties of a claimant were rapid

and repetitive the Arkansas Court of Appeals in HOLLAND GROUP, INC.

v. HUGHES, 95 Ark. App. 369 (2006) 237 S.W.3d 120 stated: 

“In analyzing whether an injury is caused by
rapid repetitive motion, the standard as set
out in Malone v. Texarkana Public Schools, 333
Ark. 343, 969 S.W.2d 644 (1988), is a
two-pronged test: (1) the tasks must be
repetitive, and (2) the repetitive motion must
be rapid. As a threshold issue, the tasks must
be repetitive, or the rapidity element is not
reached. Westside High Sch. v. Patterson, 79
Ark. App. 281, 86 S.W.3d 412 (2002). Arguably,
even repetitive tasks and rapid work, standing
alone, do not satisfy the definition; the
repetitive tasks must be completed rapidly.
Id. The issue of whether an injury meets the
rapid repetitive motion requirement will
ordinarily be a question of fact, not one of
law; however, although a question of fact, the
Commission must apply the appropriate law to
the evidence to reach a conclusion. Id.”

The claimant’s primary job duties for the respondent are to

scan merchandise, collect payment from the customer, and bag the

merchandise that was purshased.  However, the claimant also had

other responsibilities during idle time which included keeping her

area clean and facing products in her general area.  The evidence

shows that the claimant scanned an average of 499 pieces of

merchandise in a sixty minute period of time.

The respondent has a wide variety of merchandise available in

their stores.  These include large items such as a bag of dog food

and small items such as a candy bar.  The claimant would have been

required to scan a great variety of items.  The movements that her
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body must produce to scan a bag of dog food would be greatly varied

from the movements her body would have to produce to scan a candy

bar.  Depending on the item, the claimant might use one hand to

scan the item or two hands, each producing a different body

movement.

The claimant also had a scanner available for her use, in

which an item would never be touched by her.  This too would cause

her body movements to vary from the movement that scanning an item

by hand would produce.

In taking payment from customers, the claimant could have

accepted cash, check, or credit/debit cards.  The movements that

her body would have to produce to accept each different type of

payment would vary.  In the case of a cash payment, the claimant

would have to perform certain body motions in order to count the

cash tendered.  If a check was tendered, the claimant would not be

required to perform the body motion of counting monies.  As in the

scanning of items, the collection of payment would also cause the

claimant to move in varied types of motions.

The bagging of different items would be much like the scanning

of different items in that movements would vary depending on the

item itself.  The scanning, collection of payment, and bagging of

499 pieces of varied merchandise in a sixty minute time period

would require the claimant to perform a great number of different

body movements and motions.  It is the many different types of

movements required to perform the claimant’s duties that causes the

claimant’s duties not to be repetitive in nature.  Since the Court
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of Appeals has held that tasks being repetitive is a threshold

issue in determining whether a task is rapid and repetitive, the

claimant has failed to prove her duties to be rapid and repetitive

in nature.  Thus, the claimant has failed to prove her right

shoulder difficulties compensable.

From a review of the record as a whole, to include medical

reports, documents, and other matters properly before the

Commission, and having had an opportunity to hear the testimony of

the witness and to observe her demeanor, the following findings of

fact and conclusions of law are made in accordance with A.C.A. §11-

9-704:

FINDINGS OF FACT & CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

1. The stipulations agreed to by the parties at the pre-

hearing conference conducted on July 15, 2009, and contained in a

pre-hearing order filed July 16, 2009, are hereby accepted as fact.

2. The claimant has proven the existence of objective medical

findings regarding her right shoulder difficulties.

3. The claimant has failed to prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that her objectively founded right shoulder difficulties

were the result of a specific incident on December 27, 2008, or

February 27, 2009.

4. The claimant failed to prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that her job duties were rapid and repetitive in nature.

5. The claimant failed to prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that she suffered a compensable injury in this matter.
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6. The claimant failed to prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that she is entitled to benefit in this matter.

ORDER

Pursuant to the above findings and conclusions, I have no

alternative but to deny this claim in its entirety.

IT IS SO ORDERED.

_________________________
     ERIC PAUL WELLS
 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE


